SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCILAgenda No

11(i)


Youth Services Delivery Committee
Meeting held at the Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury
[bookmark: _GoBack]At 4pm on Tuesday 14th July 2015

PRESENT - Councillors I Jones, M Kenny, Mrs P Moseley, A Mosley, Mrs K Owen & K Pardy

IN ATTENDANCE - Helen Ball (Town Clerk)


1/15	APPOINTMENTS OF CHAIRMAN & VICE-CHAIRMAN

The Town Clerk called for nominations for the Appointment of a Chairman and Vice-Chairman for the Youth Services Delivery Committee.

RESOLVED:

1) That Councillor Mosley be appointed Chairman of the Youth Services Delivery Committee for the remainder of the 2015/16 Municipal Year;

2) That Councillor Jones be appointed Vice-Chairman of the Youth Services Delivery Committee for the remainder of the 2015/16 Municipal Year.


2/15	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CODE OF CONDUCT

Councillor Mosley declared a non-pecuniary interest in Flaxivity as he was the Chairman of the Friends of Flaxmill and runs a youth session at the location.

Councillors Kenny, Moseley, Mosley & Pardy declared non-pecuniary interests as both Town & Unitary Councillors in any matters relating to agreements between both Councils.


3/15	TERMS OF REFERENCE

The Town Clerk circulated draft Terms of Reference for the Committee’s consideration.  These Terms of Reference provided delegated power for the committee to work towards a smooth transition of Youth Services from Shropshire Council to the Town Council and operational delivery of the service thereafter.  These were amended to reflect the need to operationalise the service as quickly as practically possible from 1 September 2015.

RECOMMENDED:

That the Terms of Reference for the Youth Service Delivery Committee be approved


4/15	NOTES OF THE YOUTH SERVICES WORKING GROUP

It was reported that Members had met, albeit informally, on 30 June 2015 to consider a way forward on the development of a Town Council-led Youth Service.  The Town Clerk had prepared notes of that meeting which were circulated as read.

RESOLVED:

That the Minutes from the Youth Service Working Group be accepted and noted

5/15	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE WORKING GROUP MEETING

The Town Clerk reported that she had met with the Director of Commissioning at Shropshire Council to seek clarification on a number of matters, which would be covered in greater detail in the meeting.  It was his intention to take a report to Cabinet on the 29 July 2015 seeking formal approval to transfer the Youth Service function and associated budget to the Town Council and to grant him the delegated authority to finalise the process.

It was reported that invitations for youth service provision had been published on the Shropshire Council website and members were invited to look at the page on the website, primarily to gauge other area approaches and consider whether any idea may well be replicated in Shrewsbury.  The website address was http://www.shropshire.gov.uk/doing-business-with-shropshire-council/current-opportunities-for-tendering/youth-activity-provision-in-shropshire-round-2/


6/15	SHROPSHIRE COUNCIL YOUTH SERVICE CONSULTATION

The Town Clerk reported that the consultation period had now closed and there were no comments received that would adversely affect the proposals put forward by Shrewsbury Town Council for  transfer of Youth Service to the Town Council.


7/15	BUDGET

1) Money Available - The Town Clerk reported on the budget available from Shropshire Council of £82,000 for the delivery of Youth Services in defined areas of the town for the 18 month period covering 1 September 2015 - 31 March 2017.  The Town Council had agreed to supplement this with a one-off sum of £25,000 to facilitate the set up and potential expansion to other parts of the town with a possible community development focus as well.  Members considered the possible use of other budget lines within the Town Council budget including some LJC funding ring-fenced for youth activity and the Community and Councillor Grant Funds for which no money had been drawn down in the first quarter of the financial year.  Members felt at this stage it should purely focus on the funding available.

2) Approach beyond 31 March 2017 - Members discussed the likelihood or otherwise of further funding being available at the expiry of this funding period and whether the Town Council would be minded or otherwise to continue the service and fund through the precept.  There was a necessity to consider this at the outset for if the Town Council wasn't mindful, exit strategies for would need to be considered at the outset.

3) Budget Preparation & Monitoring - The Town Clerk presented a template prepared by the Responsible Financial Officer for monitoring the budget.  This took into account all possible expenditure that might be incurred by the Town Council to run this service.  As and when members had more clarity on what they wished to deliver, this would need to be populated.


8/15	COMMUNICATIONS

The Town Clerk reported on the need to develop a Communications Strategy for the promotion of the youth service both for the public at large and the young people who may wish to access such a service.  The Marketing & Promotions Officer would assist in the set-up of a Social Media platform purely for youth and that as and when members have decided on their course of action, she could also begin to develop a communication plan.


9/15	OPERATIONAL LOGISTICS

1) Premises - The Town Clerk report from her meeting with officers at Shropshire Council that all the buildings which currently run youth sessions have been listed on the Community Asset Transfer list.  There was however a requirement for any bidder for that asset to provide spaces for the delivery of youth services within any new business model and Shropshire Council had agreed to underwrite the costs of those buildings until 31st March 2016, therefore members would need to factor potential usage costs from 1st April 2017 onwards.  An Inventory had been carried out of all assets within those buildings and youth specific facilities would remain within those buildings.  There was also a pool of other equipment that would also be available to the Town Council for use.  Members had previously expressed an interest in visiting all facilities when non sessions were running to get a flavour of the buildings and their facilities; this would be facilitated through Neil Wilcox and Steve Cunningham.

2) Youth Service Policies - The Town Clerk had requested details on any policies Shropshire Council had adopted in relation to its current provision of Youth Services.  Neil Wilcox and Steve Cunningham were looking into these.

3) Youth Bus - Members had previously enquired about the status of the youth bus which was based at The Grange.  It was reported that this was one of two buses that the County Youth Service had and were kept in working order by the Transport Team.  Should members wish to consider use, Shropshire Council was open to offers.  Having considered this members were of the view that they would not get enough value from retaining a bus for the Town Council's sole use and that the Town Council already maintained good relations with various rental operatives within the town to hire a minibus as and when required.

4) Data Protection Matters - The Town Clerk had enquired about whether the current Youth Service retained any personal data about patrons of the service.  Other than basic attendance records no other data was maintained.

5) Health & Safety - The Town Clerk reported that as and when members were more specific in what they wished to deliver, the Town Council's Health & Safety Officer would be brought in to assist in the preparation of any risk assessments.


10/15	TIMESCALES

1) Initiation of the Youth Service - Shropshire Council proposes to rollout a commissioned Youth Service from 1 September 2015.  Members were however mindful that formal ratification would not be made until 29 July and that were there to be any recruitment for the service it was unlikely that a service would be operational by 1 September.

2) Future Meetings
Mindful of the need to progress the delivery, members diarised the following meeting dates:

Wednesday 12 August 2015 - 4.30pm
Wednesday 19 August 2015 - 4.30pm


11/15	EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:

That in accordance with s1(2) Pubic Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960, members of the public be excluded from the meeting on the grounds that the following items being considered involve the disclosure of confidential information.

No members of the public were present at the meeting


12/15	STAFFING MATTERS

The Town Clerk appraised members on her discussions with the Director of Commissioning regarding staffing matters and particularly any TUPE liabilities.  The guidance that Shropshire Council is giving to all prospective providers is that TUPE may apply and that in developing their proposals they would need to consider this and take their own advice.

A discussion ensued as to the type of roles that would be required for this service including sessional youth workers and some Co-ordinator role and to what level might any redesigned service have similarities to existing, particularly in view of Members wishing to keep a status quo in the short-term.

RESOLVED:

That the Town Clerk be given delegated authority to seek independent legal advice on TUPE and how that might apply in these circumstances


13/15	LEGAL AGREEMENT

The Town Clerk reported on discussions with the Director of Commissioning as to the level of any agreement between the two councils and it was envisaged that something similar to the Horticultural Service Contract would exist.  Members were mindful that they wished to see some signed contract before initiating a service and that realistically if they wished to achieve a 1 September start date it would need to be the Town Council that prepared any agreement rather than relying on instructions being given to Legal Services.

RESOLVED:

1) That the Town Clerk seek any best practice amongst other larger town councils as to agreements between authorities

2) That the Town Clerk be given delegated authority to seek independent legal advice on the preparation of a Service Contract.
